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March 2, 2021
The Young Harris City Council met Tuesday, March 2, 2021 at 7:00 PM for the Regular Monthly City Council Meeting.  Those present for the meeting were the Mayor: Andrea Gibby; City Attorney: Marvin Harkins; City Council Members:  Steve Clark, John Kelley, and Matt Miller; City Clerk: Nicolette Wade; Water Superintendent: Gary Willer; Jarrett Whitener of the Towns County Herald; Young Harris resident Alan Sinram.  Council Members Terry Ingram and Donald Keys joined the meeting by telephone.
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Mayor Gibby who noted there was a quorum present.  She told the Council that Lisa Hoyle’s mother passed away so there will not be any Financial Reports for this meeting but as soon as she returns to work they will be sent to the Council.
Agenda:  John Kelley made a motion to approve the Agenda as presented, seconded by Matt Miller and approved unanimously.  A copy of the Agenda is attached and incorporated herein by reference.

Approval of Minutes of Regular Monthly Meeting – February 2, 2021: John Kelley made a motion to approve the Minutes of the February 2, 2021 City Council Meeting as presented, seconded by Terry Ingram, and approved unanimously.  A copy of the Minutes is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Financial Report:  In lieu of the Financial Report Nicolette Wade reported on property tax collections.  As of March 2 the balance due in property taxes is $3,249.38.  The total tax digest is $29,215.62 so the balance collected is approximately $25,966.24. Attached is a copy of this information.  John Kelley asked about prior years unpaid taxes.  Nicolette explained there is one lady who we cannot find and the Fannie Mae accounts which together total approximately $800.
Steve Clark asked about an outage that occurred regarding online payments.  Nicolette explained the fact that it took United Systems about 3 days to get the problem corrected but it is working now.  Lisa at United Systems said it had not been hacked.  We also have a quote from United Systems to update our website which is technically antiquated.  Attorney Harkins is also looking into some other website providers.
Steve also asked about DOXO which is a website that a customer can use for our customers to pay their water bill but they charge the customers.  Nicolette will check with United Systems about this problem.  
Engineering Reports:  Mayor Gibby said that the President of Hayes-James, Mark Bond, is going to come to City Hall Thursday at 10:30 to look at the Timberline pump that has been such a problem and to talk to Andrea about it.  She made the offer for any Council member to come meet with them.
Business License Approval – Brasstown Bargains:  John Kelley made a motion to approve the Business License Application for Brasstown Bargains, seconded by Matt Miller, and approved unanimously. A copy of the Business License Application is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Skateboarders at Cupid Falls Park: Alan Sinram was present at the meeting.  Alan had lodged a complaint with John Kelley regarding noise from skateboarders on the boardwalk at Cupid Falls.  He owns a 100 year old house 72 ½ feet from the board walk.  He presented the Council with photos of skateboarders in the parking lot using a ramp.  He said something to some of the skateboarders about the noise and they retaliated by throwing rocks and damaging his mailbox.  He also complained about dogs running loose with people there not picking up after them.  There was a discussion as how to enforce the skateboarding rules already in place.
Steve Clark asked that 3 signs be posted as follows:

1.  No skateboarding on a public road

2. No skateboarding in the park 

3. No one in the park sunset to sunrise

Steve said Dr. Van Horn should help and if he does not help we should get the Sheriff’s Office involved.

Mayor Gibby said we can put signs up but what is going to happen is they will take down the signs.
Alan Sinram agreed to make an appointment and talk to Dr. Van Horn about this problem.
A copy of the photograph is attached and incorporated herein by reference.

Ethics Committee Appointments:  John Kelley made a motion to appoint Shirley Miller and Clint Hobbs as members of the Ethics Committee, seconded by Steve Clark and approved unanimously.

Zoning Ordinance – Set Public Hearing:  Attorney Harkins presented the Council with a draft of a Zoning Ordinance Amendment which makes changes to the Industrial Zoning District. John Kelley suggested the addition of heavy construction equipment as part of point 7 on page 2 of the Amendment.   Steve Clark made a motion to set a Public Hearing concerning an Amendment to the 2014 Zoning Ordinance regarding the Industrial Zoning District for 6:45 PM on April 6, seconded by Matt Miller and approved unanimously. A copy of the draft of the Ordinance is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Bank Building Bid Confirmation:  Mayor Gibby told the Council that the bid request for the bank building was advertised appropriately and one bid was received. The bid was sealed appropriately and was opened a 3:05 PM on March 2, 2021.  It was from Peachstate Federal Credit Union in the amount of $431,000.00. John Kelley made a motion to accept the bid from Peachstate Federal Credit Union in the amount of $431,000.00, seconded by Steve Clark and approved unanimously.  Mayor Gibby thanked John Kelley for his work helping the sale of the bank happen.
Water Maintenance Report:  Gary Willer reported that the new meter reading equipment has been installed and updated on the billing computer.  The first reading with the new software was smooth with no problems. He said Penland is beginning to install the pavilion at Cupid Falls Park.

Attorney’s Report:  Attorney Harkins reported that Caleb Racicot of  TSW Planners, Architects, Landscape Architects has been hired by the city to review our zoning ordinance Caleb has invited everyone to zoom meetings Tuesday, March 9, 10:00 AM until noon, all day Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday. This is to talk about any zoning issues the Mayor, Council, or Planning Commission has.  John Kelley asked that he focus on issues he thinks need to be added or changed.  
Mayor’s Report:  Mayor Gibby explained the cleanup operations happening inside the City are designed to make the City look better and cleaner. Dean and Gary are cleaning up the Kaiser Dean property but there is still a lot of work left to do.

John Kelley asked everyone to continue being cautious about COVID because there is still a lot of sickness to deal with.

Adjournment:  Matt Miller made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by John Kelley and approved unanimously.
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